Horsham and Newton St Faiths Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held at St Faiths Centre on Monday 17th February 2014 at 7.30pm
Present:
Mr A Armstrong, Mr B Coe, Mrs A. Collard, Mr J Matthewson, Mrs M Rodgers, Mr R Wilks, Mr S Williams, Mr P Woodcock (Vice-Chairman), Mrs S McMillan (Clerk), Mr Dan Roper, Mr S Fidler.
1/2/2014
       Apologies:    Mr R Cushing (Chairman), Mr D Fortescue, Police, Mr Emmerson (Speedwatch) 
2/2/2014 
Declarations of Interest under the Code of Conduct 2012 


Mr A Armstrong – Chair of St Faiths Community Group, 
Mrs A Collard – Proprietor of St Faiths Post Office and School Governors

Mr J Matthewson – Grass Cutting
Mr R Wilks – Grass Cutting
Mr S Williams – Proprietor of Elm Farm Country House

3/2/2014
Public Participation: 6
       Mr Mark Nicholas introduced himself to the Council. Firstly he addressed the issue of dog-fouling in the village 

       and particularly outside his house and along Crown Road. The Clerk reported that representatives from 

       Broadland District Council are visiting the village on Tuesday 18th Feb to assess the extent of the problem and 

       look at the current signage.

       Secondly, he informed the Council that his wife and himself will be applying for planning permission to open a

       florists at Crown House. His wife currently runs a floristry business from home but hopes to obtain permission

       to have a more formal, shop-like premises run from the outhouse of their property. He expects that the business 

       will bring a low volume of visitors to the property and off road parking will be provided. He will potentially look 

       into opening both entrances to his driveway if required. Mr Nicholas wanted to give some details to the 

       Council before a formal application was considered.  
Mrs Rayner addressed the meeting next. She expressed concerns regarding parked cars obstructing the 

footpath opposite her house. Clerk to speak to Chris Mayes from Highways to see what can be done.
4/2/2014
Minutes from the previous meeting. The minutes of the previous meeting held on 13/1/2014 were agreed 
and signed by the Vice-Chairman. 
 5/2/2014 
Policing Report. Crime figures for January – 1 x Fraud/Deception, 1 x theft from a motor vehicle, 1 x other 

theft and 1 x domestic.  

 6/2/2014
Norfolk County Council Report

Mr Roper reported that after a very long meeting the budget for 2015-2016 has finally been passed. 
He also reported that the exchange in St Faiths is to be upgraded so residents will soon enjoy superfast 
Fibre-optic broadband.

 7/2/2014
Broadland District Council Report. 

Nothing to report.
 8/2/2014        
Norwich Airport Update.

ACC meeting was postponed therefore nothing to report. 

 9/2/2014
Matters Arising from minutes of previous meeting. 
· Mr Coe and Mr Wilks will be fitting new the benches on Norwich road in the next couple of weeks. 

A member of St Faiths community group will be recycling the old benches for Newton Park. 
· Mr Armstrong has fitted the new noticeboard at Newton park.
· Mrs Rodgers and the clerk agreed to write a piece for the next edition of the journal.

· The play equipment at Newton park has passed the ROSPA (Royal Society for the Prevention of 
Accidents) safety assessment.   
 10/2/2014        
10.1 To discuss response to the following applications: None
11/2/2014       Planning Enforcements:  None
12/2/2014       Clerks Update  
· Mr Emmerson’ s Speedwatch report was read out by the Clerk. New volunteers are required.
· Clerk has obtained a copy of the St Faiths Centre Constitution. Clerk to contact the centre refuting their statement that representative members have to be invited. Clerk to ask for meeting dates.

· Bus shelter cleaning – Aquawash 3 month trial period is now completed and the council is happy with the standard of the cleaning. Mr Armstrong suggested that St Faiths Community group would clean the shelters for £40 per month inc materials. Mr Coe proposed to change the contract to the St Faiths Community group and Mrs Collard seconded. It was decided by a majority vote to remain with Aquawash. Mr Armstrong asked for the vote to be recorded. (3 For, Coe, Collard, Williams – 4 Against, Rodgers, Woodcock, Wilks, Matthewson).  Mr Armstrong was excluded from the vote due to him being Chairman of St Faiths Community group.      

· Clerk has arranged for Paul Miles Stone Mason to undertake the WW1 memorial maintenance in the spring. Still waiting for decision on the grant acceptance.

· 2014 Allotment rents have all been received.

· Update on the ‘Precept Shortfall grant’ – 75% of the total potential shortfall will now be paid by Broadland. St Faiths Parish Council has claimed £19225 for the 2014-2015. The shortfall grant will, as a whole, save the Council tax paying residents of St Faiths £1747 for the year.
· Clerk has enquired to Wherry about the possibility of a new dog bin in the Warren. The bin has to be applied for by the residents using the ‘Community credits scheme’ so the correct forms have been passed on to the Sheltered Housing group.
13/2/2014       Finances:
13.1
Expenditure: 





Sarah Mcmillan Salary and expenses
£    488.47






Pearce and Kemp Ltd


£    235.98

Eon




£      94.69






Aquawash (Jan)


£      96.00






Norfolk CAB Donation


£      25.00






BDC – Dog Bin



£      64.80






Anglian water – Waterloo 

£    118.19






FS & G Signs (Plaques for Burial Gnd)   £      54.00

Income:
Allotment Rents



£    307.50
Balance current account as of end of Feb 2014
£ 4,367.66

Balance of savings account as of end of Feb 2014
£ 8,986.18

14/2/2013 
Items to be discussed:
14.1 
Co-option – The Parish Council would like to thank Mrs Stickland for her interest however government rules state that any councillor must have lived within the village or within 3 miles of the boundary for the last 12 months. Unfortunately, Mrs Stickland does not fall into this category. The vacancy will be offered to Mr Hall.  

14.2
Fairholme Road/farm traffic issue – At a previous meeting Mr Hawley suggested that many Fairholme Road residents may attend the next parish meeting to discuss the Fairholme road issues.  The idea of booking a larger room for the March meeting was put to a vote. All in favour of booking the Mission Room for a 7pm start. Clerk to write to Gressingham Foods to invite a representative to the meeting. 
14.3
Horsham Park – Although the clerk has not had anything in writing, a telephone conversation with the Medlar family has confirmed that a long term lease is not likely.

Mr Armstrong reported that any improvement made by St Faiths Community group to the swing surface was dependent on securing a long term lease . No further action at present.
14.4
Newton park  
· Letter to Mr and Mrs Williamson and Mr and Mrs Rayner was discussed. No further action.
· Mr Armstrong reported that the keys to the waterboard building are nearly ready to transfer over to the St Faiths Community group. Mr Armstrong also reported that, if required a 3m x 9m portakabin/container could be donated to St Faiths community group. Possibly to be used as toilets or a meeting room. Clerk to look into planning issues. 

· Woodland trust – Mr Armstrong has the option to apply for more trees from the Woodland trust. These could possibly be used for a division between the zip wire and the springies area. Mr Armstrong to get details of possible shrubs that could be used.

· Mrs Williamson and Mr and Mrs Rayner confirmed that they do not want a reed fence to be fitted opposite their properties although Mr Armstrong brought the costings to the meeting.
14.5
Conifer tree in West Lane Cemetery – Clerk to get an up to date price to remove 2 overgrown branches from the tree.
14.6
Blind lane Burial ground – Sadly, Mr Lamb has reported problems with the surface soil sinking above his wife’s grave. Clerk to report to Peter Taylor Funeral Directors. It was decided to let Mr Lamb know that it would be against guidelines for him to erect a monument for his son on his plot before he has passed away. He also asked if the dead shrubs in the hedge could be replaced near his wife’s grave.
14.7 
Graffitti paint for Kings Head bus stop - £200 plus Vat inc labour. Mrs Rodgers proposed and Mrs Collard seconded. All in favour. 
14.8
Electricity supply in Clink – No further action required
14.9
Village survey sub-committee – Mr Armstrong handed out a sample questionnaire to all    councillors for discussion at the next meeting.
15/2/2014
Invitations and Events: None
16/2/2014 
Any other business:
· Rangers: Pothole on Waterloo Road adjacent to swings, Tree down on New Home Lane, Ditch on West Lane

· Path on Old Norwich Road needs grass cutting back
The meeting closed at 9.05pm. Next meeting is at 7.00pm at The Mission Room on Monday 17th March 2014.
